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Welcome to the inaugural issue of Avise, the 
quarterly newsletter of the North American Banding Council!

NABC was founded just over 20 years ago by an intrepid group 
of banders from the United States and Canada.  David DeSante 
remembers the meeting where the idea for NABC was developed:

“There was . . . a meeting . . . at a very rustic lodge on the Panoramic 
Highway which goes along the shoulder of Mount Tamalpais here in 
Marin County, California, just a few miles north of the Golden Gate 
Bridge.  It was a beautiful location nestled among 150’ redwoods with 
a spectacular view all the way down the Pacific Ocean.  The most 
exciting part of the meeting (which was in February) was the huge 
storm that came in from the Pacific and knocked out the electric 
power for over 24 hours and included 85 mile per hour winds that 
literally screamed through the redwoods that swayed and groaned 
overhead and seemed sure to topple in the storm.  We remained 
cheerful and focused despite the fact that the road was blocked in 
both directions so that we couldn’t leave even if we wanted to -- and 
even through most of us felt like we really were likely to die from 
being crushed by a falling redwood tree!!  It was during this meeting 
(and storm) that the idea of a “North American Banding Council” was 
conceived . . .  “

Two months later, on April 15, 1996, the first official meeting of 
the North American Banding Council was held at the Patuxent 
Environmental Science Center.

In the 21 years since that initial meeting, NABC has developed 
training manuals and courses, certified hundreds of banders, and 
served as a leader in the development of safe and ethical bird-
handling techniques.  We are developing programs in all taxa, and 
we are reaching into Central and South America to train exceptional 
banders across the entire hemisphere.

We’ve come a long way since the storm in the redwoods, and we’re 
excited to welcome you all as we look to what’s next.
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ANNOUNCING . . .

THE WATERFOWL MANUAL
The North American Banding Council is thrilled to introduce 
the newest addition to our suite of banding manuals.  Written 
by retired Canadian Wildlife Service officials Norm North 
and Randy Hicks, the North American Banders’ Manual for 
Waterfowl is a comprehensive guide to banding ducks and geese. 

Banders will find information on a variety of topics including 
capture methods, aging and sexing, and bird and bander safety.  
The text has been supplemented with color photos, and the 
manual as a whole is intended to be a living document that is 
updated regularly.  The manual should be used in connection 
with the Banders’ Study Guide, and all banders - especially those 
who are interested in pursuing certification - will find it a useful 
resource.

While this manual is being newly presented to the public, the 
NABC subcommittee on waterfowl has been deeply involved 
in training waterfowl banders for many years.  Certification 
sessions have been held in several states and provinces including 
Ontario, Ohio, Pennsylvania, and Wisconsin.  In the fall of 2016, 
forty people attended the first NABC waterfowl training and 
certification session in New York State.  Held at the Montezuma 
Audubon Center in Savannah, NY and supported by the New 
York State Department of Environmental Conservation, the 
training workshop contained sessions on health and safety, 
ethics, aging and sexing, and rocket netting.  Thirty-five people 
wrote the examination; nineteen passed at the bander level and 
and an additional fourteen at the trainer level.

NABC hopes that with the publication of the Waterfowl Manual  
and with the certification of a larger pool of trainers, we will be 
able to expand our waterfowl banding program to more states 
and provinces. If you are in contact with state or provincial 
officials who regularly band waterfowl, encourage them to take a 
look at the NABC materials and think about becoming certified!

The manual is freely available on the NABC website at http://
www.nabanding.net/other-publications/



A Rufous-morphed Eastern Screech Owl, banded during the fall Owl 
Project.  Photo by Andrea Patterson.
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NABC 2017 Annual Meeting
The North American Banding Council met on March 8-9, 2017 at Florida Gulf Coast University, preceding the 
meeting of the Wilson Ornithological Society.  The two-day meeting focused on developing NABC’s mission across 
all taxa, as we discussed the new certification criteria for raptors and shorebirds, how and to what extent taxon-
specific materials and processes should be aligned, and how to best grow an exceptional pool of trainers.

While the certification processes for raptors, waterfowl and shorebirds are to some extent built on the success of 
the passerine model, we recognize that there are significant differences in capturing and banding those birds that 
necessitate different certification processes.  While passerine candidates are extensively evaluated in the field, that 
process may not translate well to other taxa.  Consequently, other 
taxa require some combination of workshop training, a minimum 
number of hours spent in the field, and/or a minimum number 
of birds banded, perhaps in connection with an experiential 
assessment.  Much of the meeting was spent discussing and 
working through these differences, all the while aiming to keep the 
underlying philosophy consistent across all taxa.

One early morning was spent birding at Harns Marsh.  With 57 
species seen before breakfast, we called it a great success!

All certified trainers are welcome to participate in our annual 
meeting, as well as our monthly phone conferences.  We hope to see 
you there.



FIELD NOTES
Congratulations to our newest Trainers! 
There were an incredible 32 people who passed trainer-level 
certification in 2016, including Eric Demers, Willow English, 
Brett Fried, Marcel Gahbauer, Matt Iles, Erik Johnson, Jason 
Jones, Timothy Kita, Pedro Vitor Ribiero Martins, Ingrid Anahi 
Tello Lopez, and Jaclyn Tolchin (passerines); Steve Alsup, Jay 
Carlisle, Eric Hallingstad, Robert Miller, Jessica Pollock, Teague 
Scott, and Heidi Ware (raptors); Eveling Fernandez Tavera 
(shorebirds); Connie Adams, Tom Bell, Kameron Brown, Jim 
Eckler, Kelly Hamilton, Steven Heerkens, Nathan Jerstad, Kent 
Kowalski, Andrew MacDuff, Frank Morlock, John O’Connor, 
Scott Smith, Josh Stiller, and Michael Wasilco (waterfowl).

Jim Bednarz and his team on the subcommittee for raptor 
evaluations have done a phenomenal job over the last year 
developing the criteria and process for raptor certification.  
This fall, the Intermountain Bird Observatory hosted the 
first NABC Raptor Workshop and Certification 
Session at Lucky Peak, near Boise Idaho.  Seven candidates 
were certified at the trainer level, and one additional candidate 
at the bander level.  The workshop was incredibly successful on 
all fronts - the weather and the birds both cooperated, and the 
candidates were capable, confident, and (thankfully) willing to 
be guinea pigs as they field tested the new certification process. 
Plans are being made for future sessions, and we hope to see a 
cadre of certified raptor banders across all of North America.

The shorebird committee is preparing for the second NABC 
Shorebird Workshop and Certification Session, 
which will be held this November in connection with the 7th 
Western Hemisphere Shorebird Group Meeting in Paracas 
Peru.  Cheri Gratto-Trevor and Lesley Howes spearheaded the 
development of the shorebird certification process, and we’re 
thrilled to see it take off, spurred by the enthusiasm of the 
shorebird community.

We need you!
NABC is looking for a new webmaster.  If you have mad skills 
(or even just an easy familiarity with WordPress) and have some 
time to spare, we’d love to have you collaborate on a re-design 
of our website.  Long term, we are looking for someone who can 
do occasional updates and help us with routine maintenance 
and management.

NABC is also looking for translators.  While most of our 
manuals are already available in English, Spanish and French, 
we are starting to translate our certification materials and other 
products.  In addition, our new and revised manuals will need 
attention.

Interested? Contact NABC at northamericanbandingcouncil@
gmail.com.

The North American Banding Council (NABC) is a nonprofit 
group encompassing bird research organizations whose 
members use bird banding as a tool in ornithological 
research, conservation, and management. The mission of 
the NABC is to promote sound and ethical bird-banding 
practices and techniques.


